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SOUTH GLOUCESTERSHIRE SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN BOARD MEETING

Friday 29 April 2016
PRESENT:
Rachel Cook, Independent Chair; Sara Blackmore, South Gloucestershire Council, Public Health Consultant; Kathryn Birtles, South Gloucestershire Council,  Education Adviser Early Years; Catherine Boyce, South Gloucestershire Council, Strategic Safeguarding Services Manager; Richard Clark, Stoke Lodge Primary School, Headteacher; Rachael Cragg, CRC Probation LDU Team Leader; David Gee, CAFCASS, Service Manager; Chrissie Hardman, Sirona, Head of Children’s Services; Lisa Harvey, South Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group, Deputy Nurse Director, Designated Nurse for Safeguarding Children; Susannah Hill, South Gloucestershire Council, Head of Education, Learning and Skills; Councillor Jon Hunt, South Gloucestershire Council, Lead Member for Children and Young People; Sue Jones, NBT, Executive Lead for Safeguarding; Louise Leader, Pathways Learning Centre, Headteacher; Lindsey Mackintosh, North Bristol Trust, Designated Doctor, Safeguarding Children; Sonya Miller, South Gloucestershire Council, Head of Integrated Children’s Services; Anne Morris, South Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group, Nurse Director and Head of Quality and Safeguarding; Peter Murphy, South Gloucestershire Council, Director for Children, Adults and Health; Carol Sawkins, University Hospitals Bristol, Named Nurse for Safeguarding Children; Gill Sinclair, South Gloucestershire Council, Legal Services Manager; Leanne Smith, Faith Sector Representative, Diocesan Safeguarding Advisor; Duncan Stanway, Barnardos; Karl Stephenson, Lay Member; Janice Suffolk, Lay Member; Alison Sykes, South Gloucestershire Council, Head of Secure and Emergency Services; Sarah Telford, Survive, Chief Executive; Robert Walsh, South Gloucestershire Council, Head of Safe Strong Communities;Steve Waters, South Gloucestershire Council, Youth Offending Team Manager; Detective Superintendent Will White, Avon and Somerset Constabulary, Head of PPU;  Leigh Zywek, Policy and Practice Manager
Lindsey Thomas, South Gloucestershire Council, Public Health
Wendy Ottaway, AWP, CAMHS

Mark Pietroni, South Gloucestershire Council, Director of Public Health
APOLOGIES:

Maria Hennessy, North Bristol Trust, Head of Nursing and Governance in the Community Child Health Partnership;
Kate Mansfield, South Gloucestershire Clinical Commissioning Group, Named GP For Safeguarding Children;
Claire Summers, NPS Probation, Team Leader;
Sarah Thompson, (interim representative) South Western Ambulance Service, NHS Foundation Trust, Safeguarding Named Professional;
REPRESENTATIVES:
Gill Brook represented by Sean Collins
Jenny Macdonald, AWP, Managing Director for South Gloucestershire represented by Ros Stower
Observers:
Karen Moore, Locum Senior Childcare Solicitor

Non Attendance:
Paul Coates, Merlin Housing, Director of Housing and Communities;
Nick Herbert, South Gloucestershire and Stroud College, Child Protection Officer;
Julie Jones, Soldiers, Sailors, Airman & Family’s Association, Personal & Family Support Worker;
Suzanne Smith, HMP/YOI Eastwood Park, Head of Safety & Equalities;
Evacuation Procedure
The Chair drew attention to the emergency evacuation procedure 
64. Welcome And Introductions
All introduced themselves for the benefit of new members and the Chair

65. An example of how multi agency practice has safeguarded a child in South Gloucestershire and made a positive difference

Lisa Harvey presented a verbal report of when a multi-agency approach has worked well with a family.
66. Minutes Of Executive Committee On 24 March 2016
Multi-Agency Performance Report – Page 8

Karen Moore (Legal Services Observer) shared that late proceedings (outside of 26 week timescale) are often due to connected carers coming forward and delaying proceedings but this is in the best interest of child.  Timeliness is back on track.

David Gee informed the Board there is a national increase in care proceedings with a focus on Section 20 and subsequent increase in South Gloucestershire but not as high as some other areas.  Section 20 is a child/young person coming into care with permission/at request of parents

67. Performance Report 
Catherine Boyce presented the report.
A query was made re the lack of AWP data.  Chair asked that these are provided for the next quarter report. 
Resolved
· That the AWP data be provided for the next quarter report
68. CDOP Issues 
Rachel Cook presented the report and informed the Board she is now starting a 1 year tenure as chair of CDOP.   Safeguarding points to note and disseminate are: 

· Current trends in road planning are designed to promote cycling as a healthy means of travel and this has contributed to a higher number of cyclists on the road in recent years
· Importance of discussion about rapid response in circumstances where the medical cause of death is known but the pregnancy had been concealed

· Is it usual practice for there to be liaison between YOT worker and specialist domestic abuse services where relevant?

· Do LSCB unborn baby policies include concealed pregnancy? They should be included to ensure that when this situation arises, a conversation with social care is triggered. 

· Coroner’s samples taken at post mortem can only be used for the purposes of the Coroner’s investigation

Lisa Harvey said it is very positive that CDOP have now caught up on the backlog 
Robert Walsh informed the Chair that the Head of Strategic Planning and Housing at South Gloucestershire Council is Brian Glasson. However, in relation to the design of roads/cycle paths, and also for cycle safety training and advice and come under the remit of Street Care rather than Planning.  The Head of Service responsible for this is Mark King.
Sue Jones asked if it would be helpful to link internal paediatric reviews to CDOP reviews.  No backlog helps with this.

Lindsey MacKintosh informed the Board that the delay in post mortems should now be sorted as pathologists have been appointed.

Steve Waters, YOT and Sarah Telford, Survive – will have a discussion about liaison between YOT worker and specialist domestic abuse services outside of this meeting. 

Lisa Harvey said that the expected baby protocol has recently been reviewed and does include concealed pregnancy.
69. Dissemination – this is how I do it 
Richard Clark informed the Board of the way policies/guidance/information, etc is disseminated to schools in South Gloucestershire

· An email is sent each Friday, during term time, to all schools in South Gloucestershire. 
· School cluster meetings where information is shared 

· Headteachers’ meetings where information is also shared and visitors are invited to give key messages

· Hard copies of recently published policies and guidance, etc are distributed in hard copy at the headteachers’ meetings
· South Gloucestershire expect schools to be good or outstanding when inspected by Ofsted in safeguarding
· In the schools’ yearly audit an extra question could be added to test out dissemination
· Sharing good practice

70. Annual Report on Early Help Strategy 
Katie Harwood presented the annual report on early help strategy.
The early years of a child’s life are critical needing quick, early responses when difficulties emerge in order to prevent escalation of problems.

The Board has a responsibility to oversee and act as a critical friend for the early help strategy.  However, in South Gloucestershire the Children’s Trust Board (now known as the Children, Young People and Family Partnership) has taken the lead for the strategy and action plan.
The strategy sets out the five key priorities (START):

Safe

Thrive

Achieve and Aspire

Ready for the Future

Transforming Services and Communities

The START vision has been formally adopted by Integrated Children’s Services and will ensure the Children’s Trust Board progress it.

The child poverty needs assessment is linked into the early help strategy 
Monitoring the impact of early help is a problem.  There are a lot of examples of good practice but difficult in bringing it together.  Looking at new ways of doing this.  Public Health are looking closely at where early help is impacting.  Other partners also need to do this.  The impact will not show for some years, eg making young people better parents in later life.
A query in relation to data on unintentional and deliberate hospital admission felt to be low.  Public health and Katie Harwood to check these numbers and also look at the wording to make it clearer.

ART report talks about low number of SAFehs.  Caryn Desmond (ART Service Manager) and Katie Harwood look at this and also the quality.  Many safeguarding referrals do not have a SAFeh.  Need to try and understand this with partners.  The Board can help make sure practitioners are aware of the early help strategy and encourage the completion of SAFeh.

Sonya Miller explained that it was a real struggle to get data/information from partners.  Whilst it sits with the LA it is a partnership strategy and therefore engagement with partners is crucial; and needs to significantly improve.

Resolved

· The Board can help make sure practitioners are aware of the early help strategy and encourage the completion of SAFeh.

71. Public Health presentation – remit and priorities 
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Sara Blackmore and Lindsey Thomas gave a presentation on the remit and priorities of the Public Health Service.
Discussion took place around school nurses who are skilled in working around children and young people and their mental health and there is a conflict when they are taken out to do school immunisation programmes.  Current situation is immunisations are commissioned by NHS England.  Public health need to ensure this doesn’t infringe on school nurse provision.

Louise Leader asked what support there is historically for children and young people with their mental health.  Is there an overview of some of the local initiatives being developed and where there are gaps.  Is this an opportunity for the board to work on?  Lindsey Thomas and Louise Leader to work together outside of the meeting.
Resolved

· Lindsey Thomas and Louise Leader to work together outside of the meeting on identifying gaps for children and young people within current mental health provision. 
72. A Report on the Audit of the use of the CSE SERAF and Guidance and the Threshold Document Within Each Organisation 
Leigh Zywek presented the report on the audit of the use of the CSE Seraf and guidance and threshold document.
This is an ongoing piece of work looking at whether front-line practitioners are aware of seraf and the threshold document and where they would find it.  This was tested with direct phone calls.  Still awaiting some responses.

The findings so far show mixed responses as to whether staff know about the documents and also how to access them from different places.  Some organisations don’t appear to know of the threshold document.

Full report and recommendations will be presented to a future meeting of the Board.

Lyndsey MacKintosh said that very often she is unable to find policies and procedure and relevant forms on the Board website.  The search engine does not work very well.  Leigh Zywek to take this back to Lynne Kingdon’s team. 

Sonya Miller said often referrals are being made without reference to the threshold document.  We really need staff to understand these thresholds.

It would be helpful if when looking to see how to refer the website took you to the form and threshold document which it doesn’t do at the moment.  Leigh Zywek to look at this with Lynne Kingdon’s team.
Resolved 

· That the full report and recommendations be presented to a future meeting of the Board
· That Leigh Zywek speaks to Lynne Kingdon regarding the search engine on the Board website and also the referral form and threshold document availability
73. How Do We Know The Board Is Having A Positive Impact On Frontline Safeguarding Children Practice? 
Discussions were held in small groups, feedback was:
· Board agenda could be themed

· Summary of each meeting with box for board member to add a message

· School audit questions could be tweaked
· Talk directly to families to ask about their experience and impact

· Email survey to relevant front-line staff

· Challenges to multi-agency work discussed at the Board

· Look at how the voice of the child is heard at the Board

· Feedback from practitioners on training, new policies, etc

· To be explicit about what good looks like

· Ensure we measure the impact on front-line practitioners knowledge, strengthen existing dissemination systems

· Use of focus group with practitioners
74. Experience of the Use of Section 136 with Children And Young People 
Ros Stower presented the report on the experience of the use of section 136 on behalf of Jenny Macdonald.
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The discharge plans/timescales under the Mental Health Act states a young person can be detained for 72 hours with an aim for 4.  However, often out of hours can delay things due to personnel needed to access and plan discharge.  Also, often it is not appropriate for children and young people to return home so alternative arrangements have to be made.
Lisa Harvey asked that now CAMHS is being delivered by AWP what plans are there for more joined up working?  This arrangement is only for 1 year so limited opportunities for any joined up work.  The structure of the service has not changed so it is seen as business as usual.  Lisa Harvey would like to be assured how CAMHS expertise is going to be used.  To be discussed outside the meeting.
Lisa Harvey asked what other efforts are being made to meet CQC recommendations.  No other plans currently in place.  CQC also suggested access to garden but this is a concern regarding ligature risk so is not being pursued.  Anne Morris said that commissioning discussions are being held to pick up on these issues.
Will White informed the Board the decision regarding no children in police cells was based on the fact that this is a truly awful experience for them.

Triage nurses are also going out with the police to try and avoid children and young people having to go to a place of safety.  They have diverted 136 assessments.

Alison Sykes offered to help as young people at Vinney Green, who are often a high suicide risk, do use the outside spaces.

Carol Sawkins informed the Board of a range of challenges regarding places of safety in hospital not being appropriate as it is difficult to have an emotionally unwell child in the bed next to a physically unwell child.
Resolved

· Lisa Harvey to be assured how CAMHS expertise is going to be used

· Alison Sykes to share how Vinney Green provides outside spaces. 
75. Annual Report on Access and Response Team (ART) 
Caryn Desmond presented the annual report on ART.
This is the first year transition from First Point to ART and there still remain some challenges.
Ideally referrals into ART would already have a SAFeh.

Lindsey MacKintosh asked what a SAFeh brings regarding resource/help for professionals.  A SAFeh brings professionals together to plan and work together for the child.  There is a sense that work is happening but the form is not being completed.  In South Gloucestershire there are two early help support workers.
Schools have an issue if a family is struggling but there are no issues in school so they don’t feel they can do a SAFeh.  Richard Clark explained that schools are at capacity regarding SAFehs.

Sonya Miller explained there needs to be an understanding of partners that it isn’t about a form; it is about working together to try and stop issues/concerns escalating.

Wendy Ottoway said this discussion has been happening for years.  Practitioners are committed to multi-agency working but the systems are not working.

We need to look at the 87% of referrals to ART who have had no previous multi-agency working.  Request for a deep dive audit and also benchmark against other LAs.

Bottom quartile for referrals not having early help partnership working and highest quartile for No Further Action (NFA) from referral.

Peter Murphy said other areas have high involvement of health but in South Gloucestershire we don’t get this.

Richard Clark wanted it to be noted that he always had exceptionally good response from ART when phoning for advice.

Resolved

· Request for a deep dive audit and also benchmark against other LAs
76. Feedback Report on Faith Organisations 
Leanne Smith presented the feedback report on faith organisations.
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Faith communities are not statutory bodies or regulated and do not need to follow safeguarding practices.  Leanne Smith reported there are really good things happening but still a lot to do. There is no faith forum in South Gloucestershire. The Board needs to think about how it engages faith organisations, in particular about Prevent, CSE and the Goddard Enquiry.

The Diocese has been asked for a list of cases for the Goddard Enquiry.  The Catholic Church has also been asked the same.  11 names have been put forward.

Resolved

· The Board needs to think about how it engages faith organisations.
77. North Bristol Trust CAFs/SAFeh 
Sue Jones presented the following report on NBT CAFs and SAFeh report.
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Lisa Harvey questioned the neonatal unit and SAFeh.  To ensure it is included in future reports.

There was discussion regarding midwives doing SAFehs ante-natally. 

78. Draft Business Plan for 2016/7 (Catherine Boyce)
Catherine Boyce presented the draft business plan for 2016/17.

2.1.1 – to consider how we capture the ‘voice of child’.  A task and finish group to be set up with CAFCASS taking the lead.
With a couple of minor amendments, the draft business plan was signed off by the Board and the amended version will be published on the Board website.
Resolved
· That a task and finish group be set up to look into capturing the ‘voice of the child’ with CAFCASS taking the lead
· That the amended version of the draft business plan be published on the Board website.
79. Chloe Case Review 
Catherine Boyce presented the Chloe Case Review.  Chloe is being used to anonymise the report.  The case review was jointly commissioned by social care and the police.
Resolved
· The recommendations with be put into an action plan and then be reviewed as part of SCR sub group 

80. Operation Brook SCR 
Duncan Stanway updated the Board on Operation Brook SCR.  
The findings of the SCR are being looked at by the CSE sub group.  

Board members were encouraged to look at the report on the Bristol website.  A briefing report will be added to the Board website.
Work being done locally with the night time economy regarding CSE is being extended into train stations.
Resolved
· That a briefing report on Operation Brook SCR be published on the Board website.
81. Minutes of Meeting Held On 5 February 2016 and Actions Arising 

Mark Pietroni is putting on the PADA agenda the theme of DA in repeat CP plans

The matter of school’s contribution to the board budget has not been discussed with schools.  Susannah Hill to take forward and report back to the Board.

Resolved
· The Susannah Hill discusses with school the issues of schools contribution to the Board budget 
82. Forward Plan 
The forward plan was agreed with a slight amendment
83. Any Other Business (Rachel Cook)

Session on what does it mean to be a good board member - Rachel Cook encouraged as many members to attend as possible on 23 June 2016.
Leigh Zywek
The Board were informed that Leigh Zywek would be leaving the Council and that this would be her last Board meeting.  Thanks were expressed to Leigh for all the work she has done for the Board.
Survive 

Sarah Telford informed the Board that the funding from the lottery would be coming to the end.  This will impact on the work they do from July with 11-17 year olds. Survive is currently trying to secure interim long term funding.  It is felt it is better to continue rather than close down and start again.  They are looking to raise £130,000.  It was agreed that any fund raising events would be advertised on the Safeguarding Board website.
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This is a yearly update report, following the initial report produced for April 2015 South Gloucestershire Safeguarding Children Board.



The Health-based Place of Safety at Mason unit, Southmead Hospital started to accept under 16s from March 2015.  Numbers of children admitted to Mason unit during 2015 have remained low as a proportion of all those admitted from the South Gloucestershire area, however these numbers are increasing on the historical numbers of under 18s detained on a Section 136 by the police. 



For the financial year 2015/16 (data until end Feb), there have been 6 admissions of individuals who were 16 or 17, from the South Gloucestershire area – 1 in each of August, December 2015, January and February 2016, and two in October 2015.  All of these individuals were White / British, and the gender mix was 50/50. 

Of the 6 admissions, 1 person was admitted once, 1 person was admitted twice and one person was admitted three times.  All of the admissions lasted for longer than 16 hours, with one being admitted for 70 hours due to the difficulty in finding a bed.



There have been 8 admissions of individuals who were under 16, 1 admission in May, June, November 2015, and February 2016, and 2 admissions in September 2015 and January 2016.  However these numbers are only 4 individuals, with one having 4 admissions.  None of these required hospital admission and all were taken to their home address to continue living with family.

All were white British, with 2 individuals male (2 admissions) and 2 individuals female (6 admissions).  

Whilst both males were at the unit under 4 hours (in line with Royal College of Psychiatry guidelines), the female admissions all lasted significant periods of time, due to AMHPs / EDT making ‘safe discharge arrangements’ – these ranged from 16.5 hours to 24 hours of detention.



Therefore, so far for 2015/16, there have been 14 under 18 admissions, as opposed to the below historical data, which has been provided by the children’s commissioner.  This has identified the total number of admissions for under 18s for the preceding years as, with no more detailed age breakdown:

2010/11 – 7 South Glos

2011/12 – 2 South Glos

2012/13 – 0 South Glos

2013/14 – 1 South Glos, with 2 others identified as either Bristol or South Glos

2014/15 – 2 South Glos



Detentions out of hours continue to be the majority of the young people detentions this year, but with only 2 of the 14 admissions requiring an inpatient admission (and none of the under 16’s), it is indicative that a S136 is being used more for social issues reasons than due to a mental disorder.  This may also be suggestive that there is a lack of robust community provision (health or social care) to support a child without the need for the MHA to be used.



Avon and Somerset Police made a decision in July 2015 that no child detained under a S136 would be taken to police cells. Whilst this decision is fully understood and in line with the MHA CoP, there has been a lack of identified contingency arrangements put in place by commissioners to facilitate this.  Agreement has been reached with Southmead Hospital Emergency Department, that any 16 or 17 year old (for South Glos or Bristol) can be taken there as a place of safety should Mason Unit be full, however there are no such arrangements for any under 16.  On-going discussions have been taking place with the Children’s Hospital to be a contingency for under 16’s, but they have currently refused to agree to this. 



The issue has been flagged by the report author internally in AWP and to all commissioners (children’s and adult), however no resolution has been identified.  This creates a significant risk and issue for the child, as the only possible options are for the Mason Unit to negotiate with Health-based Places of Safety in the Wiltshire area of AWP to admit.  

Although this has not yet been required for a South Glos child, this has been the case for other locality children, which inevitably extends the period of the S136 detention for the child, with the additional travelling, but also due to negotiations with S12 and AMHPs to conduct the assessment (due to being cross-boundary for AMHPS), and a poorer experience in general for the child.  A lack of contingency arrangements also negatively impacts on the adults under S136, who will at times have to be moved to a police cell to accommodate a child.



What is also of significant concern is the time a child is kept on a S136, and in a restrictive environment, without any need for immediate mental health care or provision.  

AMHPs will not lift a S136 until suitable aftercare arrangements are in place, and identifying and making these in often complex social situations can be challenging.  However as only two children have required alternative places to be identified (hospital), and the remainder have returned to their home addresses with a family member, it remains of concern to the Place of Safety that children are remaining so long in the unit.



The agreement to accept under 16s to the unit, was based on additional funding from the commissioner for extra staffing when a child is admitted, due to the need to be separated from adults, therefore requiring two dedicated staff in this part of the unit.  The Unit is currently working with the commissioner to procure bespoke training for the unit staff in working with children in crisis (as AWP is a specialist adult provider), which will enable the unit staff to manage the child themselves, rather than rely on often difficult to access agency staff; the unit will still require additional staffing in these instances due to the monitoring requirements of the child, but this improve the units ability to safely and effectively support the child.  It is hoped that this training will be available early in 2016/17. 



The Place of Safety has also recently received financial support from Barnados , through involvement of CAMHS consultant, to purchase items to make the unit more child appropriate (beanbags, MP3 player, board games etc), which has been a welcome and great addition to the unit.  Both these points will assist in addressing the concerns expressed by the CQC in their recent inspection of children’s services in South Gloucestershire (including the Place of Safety):



“Improve current arrangements for accommodating children and young people in mental health crisis under section 136 of the Mental Health Act 1983, ensuring appropriately trained staff are available at all times and that accommodation used to provide care and support to vulnerable children and young people is fit for purpose.” (Review of health services for Children Looked After and Safeguarding in South Gloucestershire, CQC 2015)



The Multi-Agency Group continues to meet bi-monthly to review the operational functioning of the unit and the interfaces with all agencies involved. This meeting includes regular representation from the South Gloucestershire Approved Mental Health Practitioner (AMHP) service, the Emergency Duty Team (EDT), and CAMHS.  There are also quarterly meetings with the Children’s commissioner and stakeholders (health, police, social care) to review all under 18 admissions and pathways, however, as described above, issues continue to remain.
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SOUTH GLOUCESTERSHIRE SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN BOARD


		REPORT TITLE:  

Safeguarding in Faith Communities





		DATE OF MEETING: 

29 April 2016





		REASON FOR BRINGING TO SGSCB:  

At request of the Board as follow up to last presentation on 10 July 2015





		BACKGROUND: Purpose of Report

To provide feedback related to the methods in use in other areas to engage faith communities in the work of the LSCB.

To update the Board on the work of the Goddard Inquiry in relation to the Anglican Church.






		KEY ISSUES FOR DISCUSSION

· Does the board want to engage with Faith groups in South Glos?

· Does the Board want to know whether faith groups are familiar with Working Together, their responsibilities within it and the work of the LSCB?

· If the answer to either of the above is ‘yes’, how will this happen? 





		RECOMMENDATION/DECISION REQUIRED FROM SGSCB:


That the board considers the points above and decides whether it wants to engage with faith communities and if so how.





		REPORT AUTHOR: 

Leanne Smith, Diocesan Safeguarding Adviser, Diocese of Bristol







Report

Work of South Glos and other LSCB’s in terms of links with faith groups


Since I last spoke at the LSCB meeting in July 2015 I have spoken with other people representing one or more faith communities and representatives of other Local Authority areas.


Information is limited, however:


Gloucester County Council: Is supporting safeguarding in faith groups through the work of LADO Jane Bee. Jane has supported Muslim communities through the provision of training including around allegations management, she currently is involved in the Diocese of Gloucester safeguarding management group and has trained Church of England ministers around safeguarding issues. Jane highlighted that referrals to LADO are generally under represented from faith groups, which is of concern, hence her involvement in outreach and training.

Bristol City Council: Has/had a multi faith safeguarding forum. This appears to meet rarely but sessions were attended by a number of faith groups. This is generally led by Jeanette Plumb LSCB trainer. Adam Bond Interim Policy Manager for Bristol City LSCB has this year joined the Diocese of Bristol safeguarding steering group, offering excellent challenge and insight. Nicola Laird LADO advised that at the recent national LADO meeting issues of safeguarding in faith communities and particularly faith community provision of out of school education were a key topic.

Wiltshire County Council: Has tried to contact leaders in faith groups by letter to encourage them to use LSCB training and to provide details of local reporting systems and allegations management routes. 

Faith Representation in South Glos: At the LSCB meeting of July 2015 engagement with the ‘South Gloucestershire Faith and Belief forum’ was discussed. This forum had been inactive for around 2-3 years but Rev Heather Pencavel was working with others to try to revive it. I received an update from Heather on 18th April 2016 to advise that despite support from CVS it has not been possible to source funding for the forum and that as of w/c 18th April Heather has tendered her resignations from the bodies on which she represented the forum as it is no longer a functioning body. This is of concern given that Heather was the faith representative on the South Glos Community Safety Partnership. 

Goddard Inquiry

The Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual Abuse known as ‘IICSA’ or ‘the Goddard Inquiry’ (after Chair Goddard) was announced by the Home Secretary in February 2015 and officially opened in July 2015.


In November 2015 the first 12 investigations to be undertaken by the Inquiry as one of the three strands of its work were announced. As had been expected, the ‘Anglican Church’ is the subject of one investigation. Terms of reference for this investigation and for the work of the Inquiry more broadly are available on the Inquiry website  https://www.iicsa.org.uk/.

In March 2016 the first request was made via the Church of England national safeguarding team for information to be submitted by dioceses. The initial information request asked for information related to: diocesan safeguarding policies and procedures, safeguarding training, quality assurance and auditing activity, information related to past case reviews, numbers and names of cases involving conviction or caution related to sexual offences against children and information related to civil proceedings. The information requested was provided by this diocese within the requested timescales.

On the 1st April 2016 we received a request for the full case file in relation to a civil claim. This was submitted to the Church of England legal team on 10th April 2016.  The process in place requires information to be submitted to the legal representatives for the Church of England who then submit to the inquiry. As this is a statutory Inquiry all case related material is to be submitted on request, third party disclosure agreements are not being requested. Internal review of the file by new Diocese of Bristol Safeguarding Case Worker Nick Papuca highlighted that information was limited. He was able to agree sharing of information with Avon and Somerset police and CPS and has obtained additional information to aid risk assessment related to the case. This has highlighted that information sharing networks have been weak to date.

Of note is that the Roman Catholic Church in England and Wales is also a subject of a Goddard Inquiry Investigation. The Catholic Safeguarding Advisory Service wrote to all Safeguarding Boards on 8th April to introduce themselves, explain that they are subject to the Inquiry and to explain their safeguarding structures. 


Church of England Updates


The Social Care Institute for Excellence has been commissioned to under take an independent audit of the safeguarding arrangements in each diocese. The four pilot reports were recently made public at the end of 2015 and can be accessed via the Church of England website. The Diocese of Bristol is to be audited 7-9th February 2017. This will involve contact by the auditors with LSCB/SAB and other partners to evaluate the effectiveness of links.

Summary 

In summary it appears that there is no functioning faith network within South Glos at present.  As a result information from the LSCB is not being effectively disseminated to faith groups.  At a time that the national agenda includes the Goddard Inquiry, the PREVENT agenda, concerns about CSE and FGM this should be of concern. This should be considered from the perspective of the LSCB regulations 2006 (5.1b communicating to persons and bodies in the area of the authority the need to safeguard and promote the welfare of children, raising their awareness of how this can best be done, and encouraging them to do so”); and the Equalities Act 2010. 

Item 15
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SOUTH GLOUCESTERSHIRE SAFEGUARDING CHILDREN BOARD


		REPORT TITLE:  

North Bristol Trust SAF Progress Report






		DATE OF MEETING: 

29 April 2016





		REASON FOR BRINGING TO SGSCB: 

To provide the Board with a progress report on the numbers of CAF/SAF initiated in North Bristol Trusts Midwifery and Health Visiting Services.( 1st April 2016 transferred to new interim provider Sirona )





		BACKGROUND: Purpose of Report

The LSCB requested a report from North Bristol Trust as a result of the low numbers of CAF initiated in Midwifery and Health Visiting services. 





		KEY ISSUES FOR DISCUSSION

Midwifery


Safeguard Support Midwife for NBT Midwifery regularly attends the SAFeh partnership steering group to ensure liaison between Early Help services (South Glos) and NBT Midwifery services.


The midwifery specialist team (Safeguard Support Midwife, Teenage Pregnancy Midwife and the Substance Misuse Specialist) have received the South Glos SAF (full day) training.    Furthermore the NBT Midwifery Safeguard Team have all attended the two-day Signs of Safety Training (Bristol) and have delivered this training to all NBT Midwives (Mandatory training 2015/2016).

July 2015:   Safeguard Support Midwife NBT met with Early Help Manager (Heather Churchill)  to commence a programme of training for all community midwives re initiation of SAF’s.  This was made mandatory and all community midwives received SAF/Early Help training from Heather Churchill, Safeguard Support Midwife and the S.Glos training team in October & November 2015.  


In Quarter 3, the Safeguard Support Midwife for NBT met with ART Management, Early Help Manager and the Health Visitor Lead for South Glos to ascertain the possibility of joint initiation of SAFeh’s  - however, in light of the imminent move of CCHP to new providers, it was felt that this project could not move forward.   This may be reviewed in 2016/2017 when the change of providers has taken place.

It was noted (at the above meeting) by the Early Help Manager that midwifery services are unlikely to raise large numbers of SAFeh’s due to the short period of time that midwifery services spend with pregnant women.  In 2015/2016, NBT Midwifery Safeguard team were able to provide in-house support for:


· Substance misusing pregnant women


· Mental health & bereavement issues


· Young Parents-to-be


As NBT Safeguard team are able to provide in-house on-going support as a single agency SAFeh initiation is not required (i.e. multi-agency input is not required for these women).    It is recognised that SAFeh initiation for these clients would be required at the time of transfer from midwifery services to health visiting services as health visiting services do not have these internal specialist services and this is the reason for the increase of SAFehs after transfer from midwifery services.  


When NBT Midwifery safeguarding in-house services are put in place for the above concerns, and/or a Childrens Centre referral is also completed, the community midwives will keep a record of the actions they have undertaken in the form of an action plan (see attached example).  The client needs are observed throughout the antenatal and early postnatal period by the community midwives and if other services are required, this would indicate the need for a SAF to be raised.  


Team around the child meetings have been commonplace by NBT Community midwives, for those clients who may need extra support but who do not reach threshold for ART referral.  SAFeh support is offered to all clients who are noted to be appropriate for this service – client decline has prevented more referrals being made.

Community Midwives providing care for South Gloucestershire pregnant women have had the opportunity to meet with the local Children Centre Managers to discuss the Children Centre facilities and how to refer to targeted services within these centres.    All community midwives are now referring to Children Centres for postnatal support, and Request for Helps are being sent directly to Access & Response Team to request targeted services for vulnerable families.  


It has been discussed that ART are not requesting midwives to raise SAFeh’s.  This was due to be reviewed with the inception of the new Early Help workers at ART and it is hoped that this new service will encourage and assist community midwives to initiate more SAFehs in 2016/2017.


It was recognised in Quarter 3 (and minuted in the SAFeh March 2016 meeting) 


that there may be reporting issues within ART for recording the numbers of SAFeh’s being raised by midwifery and therefore the Quarter reports may not be correct for midwifery services. 

​​​​​_____________________________________________________________________


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​

Health Visiting 

The previous paper to the board outlined the difficulties at that time with SAF data quality, this related to the consistency of recording on Care Plus as well as significant variation when this data set was compared to First Point’s (now ART) data.   An action plan was developed to improve the initiation and recording of activity as well as recording SAF involvement.  The Board was asked to note that the reporting of health visiting service involvement in SAF processes and TAC were not captured in the activity and therefore the role of health visitors within Early Help was not being recognised.


The table below outlines SAF initiation rates and SAF involvement for health visiting and school health nursing for 2014/15 and 2015/ 16. 


SAF’s Initiated


SAF involvement 

2014/15

2015/16

2014/15


2015/16


Health Visiting

13


31


Not reported 


499


School Health Nursing

2


3


Not reported 

Totals

15


118


Table 1: SAF initiation rates 2014/ 15  (source Care Plus and First Point ) and SAF initiation rates and SAF involvement 2015/16 ( source Care Plus  ) 

____________________________________________________________________________

RECOMMENDATION/DECISION REQUIRED FROM SGSCB: 

The board is asked to note the improved recording of SAF involvement but in particular the high level of involvement of health visiting   and school health nursing services in Early Help and support for children and families in South Gloucestershire. 


______________________________________________________________________
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Context



The Health and Social Care Act 2012 transferred the responsibility for improving the health of local populations from the NHS to local authorities in April 2013. NHS Public Health staff and the Council Health Improvement team were integrated to form the PH&WBD in February 2014



The structure established includes one area specifically focused on Children & Young People (0-19) and another specifically focusing on Health in Schools 



Their purpose is to ensure that all areas of work that impact on C&YP are integrated across the PH Division and to influence, contribute and work collaboratively across the Council and with external organisations











Mandatory public health functions 

The nationally defined mandatory public health functions are: 



National Child Measurement Programme (NCMP)

NHS Health Checks

Sexual health services

Support to the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)

Health Protection

0-5 year old face to face checks







Public health priorities for the next two years. 


Mental health and wellbeing

Reducing child poverty

Alcohol harm reduction

Health in schools programme

Childhood obesity

Domestic abuse

Preventing young people starting to smoke

Partnership working across South Gloucestershire Council and with the Clinical Commissioning Group

Embedding the commissioning of the health visitor service in the council







PH Strategic Approach for C&YP work

The overall purpose of the public health work is to:



contribute to improvements in health and a reduction in health inequalities of children and young people aged 

    0-19; 



This is addressed by:



responding to the different needs that manifest during the child’s life course; in the early years, during their time at school and as young adults.







Strategic aims

Commission, develop, improve and deliver services that are evidence based and focus on need, 

Facilitate C&YP and their families to adopt healthy lifestyles, 

Equip the public health and wider workforce with the skills and knowledge to support those they work with more effectively, 

Work in partnership across organisations and agencies to maximise the opportunities and resources for improving health of our C&YP.





0-19 commissioning

5-19 (SHN) services transitioned to the Council in 2013

0-5 services (HV and FNP) transitioned to the Council in 2015 (October 1st) from NHSE

0-19 services provided in 16/17 by Sirona (lift and shift)

0-19 services from April 2017 currently in recommissioning process





PH support…



Maintain delivery of HCP 0-5 and FNP

Ensure mandated check points are covered; ante-natal, 14 days, 6-8 weeks, 1 year, 2-2.5 years

Upskill wider workforce

Address 0-5 issues identified in recent CCG CQC inspection of Children Looked After and Safeguarding

Consider six high impact areas

Improve breastfeeding rates at six to eight weeks;

Provide support to the early years settings on nutrition, physical activity, sun safety, home safety and road safety);







Public Health support…



Maintain delivery of HCP 5-19 through commissioned SHN service

Ensure delivery of the NCMP for Reception and Year 6 children;

Upskilling the wider workforce

Complete the CYP mental health strategy and ensure functional implementation groups 

Maintain provision of the REACH (Rethink eating and activity) programme for CYP and their families

Utilise locally available data from the on-line pupil survey to inform focus for future public health work 

Work with UWE to support delivery of PHSE in the classroom

Focus the work of  the multi-agency Health in Schools steering group to guide the development of the Health in Schools programme;







PH support…



Commission young people’s sexual health clinics

Deliver C-card condom distribution programme; 

Commission and deliver YP substance misuse services 

Ensure services are “Young People Friendly”;

Deliver workforce development programme focused on Relationships and Sexual Health

Provide Breakthrough mentoring programme to support the most vulnerable young people;

Maintain Choices 4U for young people with learning difficulties aged 16 – 25 years;





Questions and reflections from the Board

What can we learn from others now we have new commissioning responsibilities?



How can PH best support the work of the Board?



Any questions?
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